
ENVIRONMENTAL COMMISSION MEETING 

September 6, 2012 6 PM 

7700 Southern Avenue (Public Services Building) 
 

M I N U T E S 
 

Present      Staff  

Chairman Joe Skelley Linda Kaplan  Bo Mills    

Jimmy Davis  Paul Mosteller  Joe Nunes 

Urania Erskine  David Thorpe  Leslie Throneberry 

Steve Fleischmann Susan Threlkeld 

Andy Foster  Alderman Mike Palazzola 

             

Absent:  Clyde Davidson 
 

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chairman Skelley called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
 

MINUTES APPROVAL:   

The minutes of the August meeting were approved.  
 

STAFF REPORTS: 
 

Joe Nunes:  Recycling and household waste volume reports were passed around (see Attachments A & B, 

respectively).  The recycling is up from last month and up from the same month last year; however, still down 

year-to-date.  Household waste volume is down. 

 

Amnesty Day is set for Saturday, September 15, 2012.  There was a miscommunication of the dates with the 

City’s “FYI” publication, which has it listed as September 22, 2012.  The City is advertising the correct date to 

the citizens via “Talk of the Town”, the City’s website, GHS-TV and other forms of media.  Mr. Nunes and Mr. 

Mills will try to get approval from Administration to have a scaled down version on the 22
nd

 for anyone who 

didn’t get the corrected information. 
 

Bo Mills:  Mr. Mills invited the Commission members to the Ribbon Cutting ceremony for the Greenway on 

Friday, September 28, 2012 at 11:00 a.m.  When the official invitations are available, Leslie will send them out.  

A small section of the Greenway where the gas transmission lines cross Wolf River Boulevard is closed for 

repairs to the riverbank at the gas line crossing.  It will remain closed for a couple of weeks.  Repairs will be 

completed before the Ribbon Cutting ceremony.   

 

The Germantown Festival and Weenie Race are this weekend. Commemorative t-shirts are available to purchase.   

 

Germantown has a new residential development called the Elysium.  It is located on the north side of Poplar 

across from Ashmont Drive.  It has 38 lots with 3 estate lots.  It is a high-end, gated community.  Homes are 

estimated to be around $800,000.  The development will have 8.26 acres of green space.  There is a natural 

channel going through the property that will remain as is.  There will be a couple of crossings built over it. 
 

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
 

Paul Mosteller:  Mr. Mosteller has researched ideas for Water Conservation.  Examples are water bans, rain 

barrels, etc.  It was asked if anyone had any other ideas.  Alderman Palazzola suggested the possibility of using 

some of the funds from the Storm Water Management program to educate the citizens of the City.  The City is in 

the process of including a water conservation letter with our backflow preventer paperwork for irrigation lines.  

The September issue of “Talk of the Town” (Attachment C) included information on water conservation..  Mr. 

Nunes suggested handing out information at Amnesty Day.  Mr. Mills and Mr. Tim Bierdz have requested the 

City to put money in the budget to purchase some rain barrels.  Bobby Lanier Farm Park will have rain barrels. 

 

Urania Erskine:  Mrs. Erskine asked if the public schools pay for recycling.  Mr. Nunes informed her that our 

vendor does not pick up any non-residential/commercial trash or recycling other than for the City facilities.  Mrs. 

Erkine also asked how long the dumpster will remain in front of our Economic and Community Development 

office.  Mr. Nunes informed us that the dumpster is for cardboard recycling only.  The 35-gallon residential 

recycling carts are not big enough to handle cardboard. 

 

The Grand Opening for the Bobby Lanier Farm Park is this Saturday and Sunday, September 8 and 9, 2012.  Mr. 

Mills handed out flyers (Attachment D) showing the schedule of events. 

 

Approximately 60% of the nation is suffering from the drought per the “Wall Street Journal” article (Attachment 

E).  The water tables are dropping for some aquifers.  Mr. Mills will get a report for our aquifer later this month.  

Mrs. Erskine reported that certain counties in California are recycling the sewage to get some water out of it.   



 

Mrs. Erskine questioned the number of days in our billing periods for her water bill.  It was explained that 

because of the 5-week months, holidays and inclement weather, the billing periods are varied.  We bill each 

account once per month. 

 

Mrs. Erskine complimented the City for fiscal responsibility in cutting back on water use.  

 

Susan Threlkeld:  Mrs. Threlkeld has been working with our Education program.  She would like to know if 

anyone else would like to take the lead responsibility for this program; however, she will continue to participate.  

Mrs. Threlkeld will ask Brandy Miller for her connection list at the schools.  Mr. Mills volunteered to assist with 

putting together a distribution list.  

 

Linda Kaplan:  Corporations want to recover and recycle their used packaging.  An example of this is Coca-

Cola.  They are finding that it is less expensive to recycle than to make new plastic.  Also, the South African 

bottling plant is LEED certified. 

 

Earth Policy Institute reports that the world forest area is still on the decline.  The forests provide many important 

goods like timber and paper.  They also supply essential services like filtering water, control water run-off, 

protect soil, regulate climate, cycle and store nutrients and provide habitat for countless animals.  Forests cover 

31% of the world’s land surface. 

 

Plug-In Day is coming to Tennessee on Sunday, September 23, 2012.  This year more than 50 cities have 

confirmed to participate.  September 19, 2012 is date for the ribbon cutting ceremony at Shelby Farms for the 

solar powered plug-ins for the electric vehicles.  The City of Germantown is still working out details with our 

electrical contractor to get the electricity to the chosen locations for our EV power stations.  

 

Alderman Palazzola:  The Commission appreciation dinner has been moved to November 27th.  Details will be 

forwarded. 

 

Alderman Palazzola wanted to extend his thanks to the members that have been active in the Bobby Lanier Farm 

Park.  Additional funding for professional services to continue improvements will be budgeted at the next Board 

of Mayor and Aldermen meeting. 

 

Alderman Palazzola met with John Zenow, Program Director for the Office of Sustainability for Memphis & 

Shelby County.  It was agreed that the commission would like to have Mr. Zenow speak at one of the 

Environmental Commission meetings.   

 

Andy Foster:  North Carolina State University in Raleigh, NC may have found a way to enhance solar 

absorption using sandwiched nanostructures.  They will be cheaper to manufacture and have greater efficiency.   

 

The new building that is under construction at Fed Ex will have twelve plug-ins for electric vehicles. 

 

David Thorpe:  We continue to have Code Orange Ozone days.  The new ozone standard has been lowered, 

therefore increasing the number of days.  This is not an indication that our air quality has worsened. 

 

The U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia has rejected the EPA’s Cross-State Air Pollution Rule as 

improper and illegal.  According to the Texas Attorney General News Release dated August 21, 2012, “The court 

explained that the EPA ignored – and violated – the federal Clean Air Act by imposing regulations not 

authorized by federal law.” (Attachment F) 

 

Jimmy Davis:  The approach to the water situation in California is different than it is in this area.  Some 

Californians are actually happy that we have been having droughts here so that we could become more conscious 

about water.  There are actually flush-less urinals in California.  Mrs. Erskine said that the fire department also 

has a flush-less urinal in one of the emergency vehicles.   

 

Dr. Davis saw a survey recently that stated that more people are beginning to believe in global warming because 

of the very warm weather we are having.  Warm winters create the opposite effect. 

 

Joe Skelley:  West Nile Virus seems to be coming back.  The Jackson Sun newspaper reported that there are two 

cases in their area.  Dr. Davis commented that the West Nile Virus symptoms can be flu-like and on occasion 

there can be no symptoms at all.  Mr. Foster stated that he read an article that said the virus could have a10-year 

incubation period.  Mr. Fleischmann said that three people in Shelby County have West Nile Virus and that 

mosquitoes carrying the virus have been found in every zip code.  Mrs. Erskine suggested promoting bat houses.  

Mr. Thorpe stated that the Shelby County Health Department gives away larvae eating fish.  Mr. Foster is going 



to get more information about a company in Memphis that will spray your yard with chrysanthemum scent, 

which mosquitoes do not like.  The scent will keep mosquitoes out of your yard without killing any of your 

plants or grass.   

 

Steve Fleischmann:  Mr. Fleischmann questioned Mr. Nunes as to which plastics the City currently recycles.  

We currently recycle #1 and #2 plastics only.  A local recycling vendor is refitting their processing facility to 

accept all plastics.  Our vendor will also move in the same direction to keep up with the competition.  By next 

year, we should be able to process all plastics (1 through 7).   Mr. Nunes will have more information at the next 

meeting.   

 

NEW BUSINESS:  Mr. Foster questioned the ability to recycle pizza boxes.  Mr. Nunes will check on this. 

 

Sign-up sheets for Amnesty Dumpster Day, Mulch Day and Senior Expo were distributed.  (See Attachments G, 

H and I, respectively). 
 

ADJOURNMENT:   

The Commission adjourned at 7:13 p.m. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 


